OFFICIAL









      ITEM 4a
Minutes of the Joint Audit Committee 29th July 2020 at 1pm held via remote video link
Attendees:
Paul Rees (PR) – Chair of Meeting

Paul Brown (PBr) 
Andrew Gascoyne (AG)

Graham Lancaster (GL)

Paul Roberts (PRo)

Chris Johnson (CJ)

David Munro (PCC) – Surrey Police and Crime Commissioner

Alison Bolton (AB) – Chief Executive – Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner

Kelvin Menon (KM) – Treasurer – Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner 

Sarah Gordon (SG) – Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner (Minute taker)
Gavin Stephens (CC) - Chief Constable - Surrey Police
Peter Gillett (PG) – Commercial Finance Director – Surrey & Sussex Police

Miranda Kadwell (MK) – Corporate Finance Manager – Surrey & Sussex Police
Jon Dymond (JD) - ICT, Surrey & Sussex Police
John Moyles (JM) – Procurement, Surrey and Sussex Police  
Rachel (TBC​)
Mark Hodgson (MH) – Ernst and Young

Karen Shaw (KS) – Chief Internal Auditor - Southern Internal Audit Partnership 
James Short (JS) – Southern Internal Audit Partnership

PART ONE - IN PUBLIC

22/2020 APOLOGIES (Item 1) and WELCOME 
Apologies had been received from Joe Langford, Chief Information Officer. Jon Dymond was attending in Mr Langford’s absence. 

The meeting was taking place remotely due to the inability to meet in person due to the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic. 

23/2020 URGENT MATTERS (Item 2)

It was noted that a separate scrutiny meeting was due to take place on 11th August between the PCC and CIO Joe Langford to discuss ICT matters including Equip. The Chairman and Graham Lancaster (GL) would be attending that meeting as representatives of the Committee. It was therefore agreed that any ICT issues would be raised at that meeting rather than during this meeting. 
24/2020 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS (Item 3)

No declarations were made.
25/2020 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 30TH JANURY 2020 AND ACTIONTRACKER (Item 4) 
The minutes were accepted as a true and accurate record.

Some items on the action tracker were out of date and had been superseded by further actions. Sarah Gordon (SG) was tasked with updating the tracker and checking that all old actions had been resolved.

Pete Gillett (PG) said that the Financial Capability Report was due to be produced by CIPFA by the end of July and he would circulate it to the Committee when available. 
26/2020 ATTENDANCE RECORD FOR JAC 2019/20 AND 2018/19 (Item 5) 
The content of the report was noted. 
27/2020 JOINT AUDIT COMMITTEE SELF ASSESSMENT REVIEW 2019/20 (Item 6) 
The Chairman said that he would need to revisit this especially as the tenure of some members of the Committee was coming to an end this year. It was agreed that he would meet with Alison Bolton (AB), Kelvin Menon (KM) and PG to discuss. PG also suggested that CIPFA’s services could be used to support the recruitment of new members.
28/2020 JOINT AUDIT COMMITTEE ANNUAL GOVERNANCE REVIEW (Item 7) 

PG explained that this was the usual annual review of the governance documents. He highlighted which documents had been amended and thanked Chris Johnson (CJ) and Andrew Gascoyne (AG) for reviewing the documents and offering their feedback. 

CJ asked why CIPFA hadn’t created recommended schemes that all police forces could use. PG agreed that this was a useful point. He said that he had recently been appointed as the Chair of the CIPFA Police and Fire Panel and he would be playing a more proactive role so would be able to make a suggestion about future consistency.

AB explained that a suite of documents was produced eight years ago as a set of standardised documents but that all PCCs and police forces had had to amend them to fit their own ways of working.
It was noted that no significant changes had been made to the OPCC documents. 

PG said that some changes had been made to the Financial Regulations specifically in relation to external and internal audit. These sections had been highlighted for the Committee to note. No significant changes had been made to Contract Standing Orders. 

AB said that a supplementary document had been included this year in relation to Building the Future (BTF). Due to the scale of the project it had been necessary to include it as a separate supplementary document. 

The PCC hoped that the governance of the BTF project would stand the test of time and wouldn’t change during the lifetime of the project. The preparation of the BTF Governance document had been subject to proper debate and hard work. 
The PCC suggested that a document that arguably should be included in the suite of documents was the concordat/MOU signed between himself and the Chief Constable (CC). The CC was in agreement with this suggestion. He said that this had been identified as best practice between PCCs and Chief Constables. AB said that this document was recorded elsewhere but agreed to include it in the suite of governance documents in the future. 
The Committee agreed to recommend to the PCC that the Governance Documents be adopted
29/2020 JOINT AUDIT COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE (Item 8) 
Miranda Kadwell (MK) had amended the terms of reference to bring them up to date and in line with CIPFA best practice. They were therefore approved by the Committee for adoption by the PCC. 
30/2020 EXTERNAL AUDIT PLAN FOR 2019/20 (Item 9)
Mark Hodgson (MH) presented the report. He explained that the audit plan had been written in a normal audit year sense. There had been no change in focus from the previous year. However a deferrals risk had been included due to Covid-19. 
The materiality level was set at £8million and the force was reporting adjustments of £400k+ as at March 2020 and pre-Covid. 
The implications of Covid-19 would impact the following three areas:

Property, Plant and Equipment Valuations – there was a material uncertainty due to the lack of market information. Information was required on what had happened since the end of March to affect what had been written in the report.
Pension Liability – this was driven by asset values so would have to wait for actual valuations. These were last produced at the end of June and were awaited.

Going concern – management’s assessment of whether the police was a going concern would need to consider the impact of current conditions. 
Due to Covid the dates for publishing draft and final accounts had been extended this year. Draft accounts had to be published by the 31st August 2020 and audited ones by the 30th November 2020. The first deadline had already been met in that draft accounts were published in mid-June and things were on track to meet the second deadline. It was intended that the final audited accounts would be presented to the next JAC scheduled for October. 
The Chairman said that the committee anticipated that the VFM judgement would be qualified due to difficulties with the current ERP project of which members were aware. MH said that the Committee could send their comments to him and they would be considered as part of the audit process. GL suggested that the external auditors needed to make their assessment first and that the Committee would then comment accordingly.  Furthermore the Chairman’s view was that if the Value for Money opinion was based on governance processes, as has been explained by the auditor, then the Committee may challenge it as, in his view, a normal person would expect “Value for Money” to have a broader financial interpretation.
It was made clear at the meeting that the basis of the “value for money” judgement made by the auditor was based on statutory guidance and that it was for the auditor alone to make that judgement although members of the committee could express their views to him directly.

Any specific comments regarding certain projects could be discussed in part two of the meeting. 

CJ referred to page 10 in the report and questioned whether fraud issues should be reported to the Committee. MH said that management could override the control framework and that was where the risk was.
CJ questioned the risks around pensions due to Covid. KM said that the risks identified would apply to all organisations and were not just specific to Surrey. They were generic audit risks relating to Covid. 
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31/2020 INTERNAL AUDIT (Item 10) 
Karen Shaw (KS) from SIAP presented the reports with James Short in attendance to answer any specific questions about the IT related audit reports. 
There were three papers to discuss:

Internal Audit Progress Report: the report provided a full update on 2019/20 and progress to date in year 2020/21. Since the Covid pandemic started the team had continued to work remotely however this had understandably slowed down work. Due to lockdown restrictions being eased progress was starting to be made. The effects of Covid had been discussed with the OPCC and the force – the only significant effects being timings. 
AG asked KS to detail the impact of working remotely and whether it had affected the quality of work being undertaken. KS said that all staff had the ability to carry out meetings remotely and evidence had been submitted as much as possible. Although there had obviously been a limit in the ability to visit sites work had generally been going well. The limited access to sites had been recorded in the reports. GL expressed his concern about the number of reports that had received limited assurance. 
Annual Internal Audit Report and Opinion 2019/20: this was SIAP’s first annual report to the OPCC and Surrey Police. This report was used to support the assessment within the Annual Governance Statement included within the annual accounts. SIAP had given an overall opinion of “limited assurance” for the year due on a number of audit outcomes in the ICT area. The committee heard that this was the first year that any significant internal audit work had been carried out in IT hence the number of reports relating to this area. The actual individual audit reports have been included in part two of the agenda. 
All 2019/20 audit work took place pre-Covid so the impacts of Covid were not considered as part of the audit work undertaken in that year. However its impact would be built into the plan going forward. 

CJ was concerned that the limited assurance reports mostly appeared to be for areas that operated jointly. He asked whether these areas were controlled by Surrey or Sussex. KS said that these areas were delivered jointly by Surrey and Sussex. PG said that the same assurance opinion was being given in Sussex too. CJ questioned whether the joint arrangements had led to a stripping out of resources which has resulted in a limited assurance outcome. PG said that there was strong governance across both forces and the correct oversight was given in the joint areas. Efficiency was partly the driver for joint working but investment and resourcing were also important. 

KS agreed that the overall result was disappointing but it showed that the audit planning was right and that resources were being focussed in the right areas. It was important to have open and honest dialogue with the PCC and Chief Constable to shine the light on areas and to aid improvement. Auditors also worked closely with management and continued to have regular liaison meetings with PG and KM. Responses from management had been positive. 

PG said that the annual governance statement (AGS) process would look into the areas given limited assurance and would be subject to ongoing review. The DCCs reviewed all points through the AGS process throughout the year. He said that the Chief Information Officer welcomed the findings and would use the opportunity to embed ongoing best practice. 

CJ questioned whether it was a failure of the Committee to not look correctly at the audit universe to determine which audits should be carried out. PG said that it was positive that areas have been picked up through current governance structures. 

The PCC was disappointed with the audit opinion but he said it wasn’t unexpected. He was grateful to the auditors for raising the issues relating to IT and the others areas that they had identified as having significant issues. He will be ensuring that these matters are followed up and improvements implemented
Internal Audit Strategy, Plan & Charter 2020-21: the plan should have come to the audit committee meeting in April but due to it being cancelled it was deferred to this meeting. It provided details for the Committee of all the Surrey specific and joint audits to be carried out this year. This was approved by the Committee albeit recognising that that work had already commenced.
32/2020 UPDATE ON THE 2019/20 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT (Item 11) 
MK presented the paper. Normally the audited financial statements would be presented at this meeting however due to Covid deadlines had been extended as explained by MH earlier in the meeting. 

The draft accounts published in June contained a number of areas that were not complete due to issues arising from Covid. These included the internal audit opinion and the three areas mentioned earlier in the meeting by Mark Hodgson: asset valuations for land and buildings; pension fund; going concern. The accounts would be presented for signature when these issues were resolved. The draft accounts and annual governance statement were now available on the OPCC and Surrey Police website. The completed and signed versions would presented at the October JAC for publication by the new deadline of the end of November. 
Members said that it was important that they were given enough time to review the accounts and provide their comments before the deadline for sign off. MK said that she would wait for the external audit work to be completed and then circulate the accounts to members for comment. She also offered to set up a session with the Committee members to go through the accounts which was received positively by the committee.
33/2020 2019/20 TREASURY MANAGEMENT REPORT (Item 12) 
KM presented the report which detailed the updated treasury management policy and strategy for 2020/21. There had been no significant changes since the previous strategy was approved a year ago. 

The treasury management functions were carried out by Surrey County Council (SCC). MK said that permission had previously been given by the PCC to bring the treasury management function in house. However, this had been put on hold due to the Covid-19 pandemic. Therefore notice hadn’t been given to SCC to relinquish their services but this was something that was being kept in mind for the future. The PCC said that it appeared that SCC was currently doing well with their treasury management figures and suggested it may be best to stay with them. MK said that the figures would drop off significantly due to the current Bank of England base rate. The view was that it would be easier to manage this function in house. 
34/2020 2019/20 REPORT ON GIFTS, HOSPITALITY AND DISCLOSABLE INTERESTS (Item 13)
This report was an annual report presented to the Committee for noting. No questions were raised. 
35/2020 FINANCIAL ARRANGEMENTS (Item 14) 
a) Report on debts approved for write off 
The report was presented in line with the Financial Regulations that the JAC should be presented with an annual schedule of debts written off. The last financial year totalled £12,735 of debt written off which mostly related to payroll. Efforts had been made to recover the funds and some had been recovered. Unsocial hours payments accounted for a majority of the debt. This was found to be the fault of Surrey Police in that incorrect amounts were being paid to some individuals. The amounts for each instance were small for each individual affected so they would have been unaware that they were being paid incorrectly. The internal auditors have provided substantial reassurance in this area.
b) Report on Contract Waivers and Breaches
John Moyles (JM) presented the report. He explained that there had been a downward trend in the number of waivers being requested however there had been a spike due to Covid. The detail of the waivers and breaches were provided in part two of the meeting due to the mention of contract spend with external organisations.
GL was concerned about the huge numbers recorded for some of the waivers. The reports that had previously been presented to the Committee were usually quite clear and easy to understand but the reports presented this time had been confusing to read. Other members agreed that the spreadsheets provided this time had been difficult to read with some information included that was not required by this Committee. 

JM apologised and agreed to rectify this issue for the next meeting. He would bring a summarised version to future meetings. 

The Chairman suggested that it would be a good idea going forward for those that made significant waivers to come before the Committee and explain their reasons for going down the waiver route. The use of the term breach should also be considered and or the definition of when a breach occurred.  PG said that issues were discussed with individuals at the Finance and Performance Board.
36/2020 LATEST PERFORMANCE REPORT (Item 15) 

The report was presented for noting. 
PB was concerned about the low level of positive outcomes and asked what could be done to drive the number up. The CC said that this area was the forces Achilles heel. The force did well with regards to prevention and problem solving but detection was the biggest risk area. There were more than 21 possible outcomes to conclude an incident and only a subset of these were classed as positive outcomes. Some outcomes didn’t result in a positive criminal justice outcome. However, the number was too low. The CC offered to bring this back as a specific agenda item to a future meeting. Drugs and homicide were crimes that produced a high positive outcome rate but crimes such as dwelling burglaries didn’t as it was harder to produce an outcome for such incidents. 
GL said it would be useful to understand the ratings to know what a good rating looked like. The CC said that the force could produce comparison data where available but that there wasn’t a consistent way of recording incidents across all police forces. However, some new national Boards were being chaired by the Home Secretary and Policing Minister so this may change in the future. 

The PCC said that the Scorecard was the key document that he used to hold the CC to account. He agreed that more work needed to be done to improve the number of positive outcomes and he was satisfied that work was being done to drive this improvement. 
AG asked how officers were coping during the Covid-19 pandemic and whether they had had to make any major changes to the way they were working. The CC said that had been significant changes to ways of working. There had been a shift in demand at the beginning of lockdown and some crimes had ceased, such as, dwelling burglaries. Some fantastic proactivity had taken place at the height of lockdown and progress had been made on investigations. However, demand had quickly returned to pre-Covid levels and officers were also supporting the vulnerable. More than 1000 visits had been made to vulnerable people by neighbourhood teams over the last few months. 
Despite the Local Resilience Forum, of which Surrey Police was a member, carrying out exercises in the past to prepare for crises this pandemic had been unprecedented and a whole range of learning would come out of it. New legislation had to be implemented within 24 hours and officers had had to come up to speed quickly. The provision of PPE had been a huge task and the CC was proud of the way Surrey and Sussex had performed as the national lead for this provision. Sickness rates within force have been at their lowest and levels of resource were good. 
Rachel (full name TBC) said that all officers had been well looked after. Public services were continually working with no break but were well supported. The force was more prepared for a second wave. 

The Chairman asked whether unemployment levels would lead to an increase in crime. The CC said that it would and that the force was already seeing changes in patterns. There had been an increase in levels or serious violence which may be due to mental health pressures and unemployment. Heathrow and Gatwick airports were huge employers at either side of the county so a loss of jobs at these locations would have an impact. 

The PCC said that reports of domestic abuse had decreased during lockdown due to victims possibly being too scared to report incidents but levels were now rising and would probably continue to rise even further still. 
37/2020 FORWARD WORK PLAN (Item 16) 
Members considered the forward plan presented at the meeting. They welcomed the presentation on Forensics at the January meeting by Louise Whiteoak, and PB asked if a review of the forensic process from crime scene to court reporting could be included annually. It was agreed that this would be included in the forward plan. 

38/2020 DATE OF NEXT MEETING (Item 17)  
The next meeting would take place on 21st October at 1pm. It would be determined nearer the time whether this meeting could take place in person.
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC
To consider excluding the public and press from the meeting for the following items on the grounds that if the public and press were present there would be disclosure to them of exempt information. 
PART TWO – IN PRIVATE
The meeting ended at 4.15pm 
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